 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1
The Colonial Society of Massachusetts

Minutes of the 114th Annual Meeting of the Membership


Held at the Society=s House


87 Mt. Vernon Street, Boston


16 November 2006

President Frederick Ballou called the meeting to order at 6.00 P.M.  

The reading of the minutes of the 2005 Annual Meeting was waived.  

1.  Report of the Membership Committee
Celeste Walker reported that the membership of the Society now stands at 190 resident members, 118 non-resident members, and 9 honorary members.

The deaths of the following members have been reported since the last Annual Meeting:


W. Robert Mill, non-resident member, died September 21, 2005

William H. Bond, honorary member and long-time President of the Society, died November 19, 2005

  
Leonard C. Faber, non- resident member, died February 4, 2006 

 
Rodney G. Dennis, resident member, died October 12, 2006


The following new members have been elected since last November:

Resident members
David Ames Jr., of Cambridge

Amalie M. Kass, of Lincoln

John Quincy Jr., of Boston

Alicia Crane Williams, of Hingham

In June and September the Council approved that the names of the following people be read at the Annual Meeting, to be voted upon for membership at the Stated Meeting in December:

Catherine Menand, of Boston

Joseph Cullon, of Worcester

In addition, the nominations of Frances Burnham and Susan Goganian, approved by the Council and read to the membership in February, will be voted upon at the next Stated Meeting.

2.  Report of the Treasurer
3.  Report of the Nominating Committee
David Burnham, chair of the Committee, presented the slate of candidates for 2006-2007:

President


Don Friary

Vice Presidents

Daniel R. Coquillette, Celeste Walker, Robert Allison

Recording Secretary

Leslie A.  Morris

Corresponding Secretary
Martha J. McNamara

Treasurer


William B.  Perkins

Member of the Council,
Frederick Ballou (2009)

  Three-year term



Continuing Members of

  the Council


Georgia Barnhill (2008, completing Don Friary=s term), Dean Lahikainen (2007)

There were no nominations from the floor.  The slate was moved, seconded, and carried unanimously

4.  Report of the Curator
Elton Hall reported that the House celebrated its 200th anniversary this year, and the renovation of the House was brought to completion in all substantial aspects. Toby then gave a brief reprise of the history of the renovation, which began under President Bill Bond; continued in the Presidency of Bill Fowler, who, when he became president, was in the midst of the renovation of the Carriage House and were ready to begin on the main house and ell.  Fred Ballou was involved throughout, first as Treasurer and then as President.

Toby then paid tribute to Don Wing, whom Toby brought on to the House Committee as soon as he became chair.  Don, who was and is head of the Construction and Maintenance Department at Tabor Academy, was crucial.  He dealt with architect, contractors, tradesmen, and building inspectors.  We owe him much.

During the year immediately past, attention has turned to care of the contents of the House.  The Chester Harding portrait of Edward Channing has been conserved, as has the portrait of Mary Channing by Robert Feke.  The Gilbert Stuart portrait of Walter Channing is at the conservator now.  Toby thanked Lance Mayer and Gay Myers, conservators, who worked on these paintings.  Additionally, in response to a loan request from Brooks and Groton schools for several classically inspired objects, we have had several etchings and engraving cleaned, deacidified, repaired, and matted.  Two empire chairs from the home of William Crowinshield Endicott were reupholstered for loan as well.

The initial response to the proposed members' book collection has been gratifying. The books received so far one on the table in the back of the room, and Toby invites members to look at them.  The collection will be visible to members when they visit the Society's house and provide a tangible reminder of our common interests and our collective contributions to the knowledge of Massachusetts and New England history.  Toby expressed the Society=s thanks to all who have contributed, and expressed the hope that those members who have not yet given a book will join those who have.

5.  Report of the Editor of Publications 
John Tyler began with a run-through of the year=s publications: Fellow Members Ken Minkema and Jeff Cooper=s The Colonial Church Records of the First Church of Reading (Wakefield) and the First Church of Rumney Marsh (Revere); the second volume of Portrait of a Patriot: The Major Political and Legal Papers of Josiah Quincy Junior. by Vice-President Dan Coquillette and Non-Resident Member Neil York; and The Eighteenth-Century Records of the Boston Overseers of the Poor (approved by the Publications Committee in 1990).  Also this fall, two manuscripts arrived: the first volume of the Papers of Sir Francis Bernard by energetic editor Colin Nicolson of the University of Stirling in Scotland the Writings of Henry Hulton, one of the American Board of Customs Commissioners appointed as part of the Townsend reforms of 1767, by Fellow Member Neil York of Brigham Young University.

John also mentioned some of the disappointments. Ira Berlin and Joanne Melish, the joint editors of the proceedings of the conference on New England Slavery and the Slave Trade, withdrew from the project after two years of trying to wrestle the essays into shape.

On a more positive note, Council agreed this past year to co-sponsor, together with the American Antiquarian Society, a conference on the material and visual culture of New England, 1600-1830. Fellow Members Gigi Barnhill and Martha McNamara have taken the lead in organizing this event, which will take place in Worcester on November 9-10, 2007. The call for papers appeared in the fall newsletter.

On the Outreach front, this year Bob Allison became the new Vice-President for Outreach replacing the ever-enterprising Linda Smith Rhoads after many years of service. At Bob=s urging, the Council approved two small research grants to students working under the direction of the Roxbury Historical Society as part of an ongoing effort to reinvigorate popular understanding of that section of the city=s colonial past. The Society continued to participate in the New England Regional Fellowship Consortium, and this year=s Colonial Society Fellow Nian-Sheng Huang will speak at the December stated meeting on the particularly timely topic of AThe Poor in Early Massachusetts, 1630-1830.@  The Graduate Student Forum, one of our most popular programs will return this spring, with Gordon Wood as the senior scholar leading the proceedings. Fellow Member Will Fitzhugh, editor of the Concord Review, a journal that publishes historical essays written by secondary school students from around the world, has invited the Colonial Society to join his organization, the Boston Public Schools, and Governor=s Academy of Byfield, Massachusetts in becoming a partner for a Teaching History Grant from the federal government which will help underwrite professional development workshops for K-12 teachers in eastern Massachusetts. 

In a slightly different form of out reach, the Colonial Society loaned two Newport card tables, one a signed piece by John Townsend, to the Metropolitan Museum of Art for their exhibition of Townsend furniture. The Society also loaned seven engravings by Clerisseau and Piranesi, three pieces of classical revival furniture, and a bust by the mid-nineteenth century American sculptor Hiram Powers to a joint exhibition organized by Brooks and Groton Schools on AThe Classical Ideal.@
John concluded by praising outgoing President Fred Ballou for giving so much time, and talent, to the Society. . He spoke of Fred=s qualities fondness for the Society, his boundless enthusiasm, his attention to detail and careful follow-through, his thoughtful regard for its employees, and his prudent shepherding of the Society=s resources. Fred has agreed to continue on the Council of the Society. He urged members, when the reception began, to raise a glass in his honor and offer him our hearty thanks.

6.  Report of the President
Frederick Ballou thanked John for his remarks, and said that he had the greatest respect and admiration for the Society.  It is remarkable what the Society accomplishesBpublications, stewardship of the House, and outreachBwith no full-time employees.  Fred gave particular thanks to John Tyler for his gentle guidance on all aspects of the Society=s work; Toby Hall, who has not only overseen the restoration of the House but who has dealt also with leaky faucets and lost keys, always cheerful; Lynn Rhoads, and now Bob Allison, for the Graduate Student Forum and other efforts; Dan Coquillette, for his legal counsel; and all the committees, particularly the Publications Committee,; and to all the members of Council over the years who have brought fresh ideas, support, and dedication.  Finally, Fred thanked Elaine Paul, who maintains the membership rolls, mails the announcements, and deals with a myriad of details.

And the Nominating Committee should be thanked for their selection of the new President, Don Friary, who has the experience and enthusiasm to make a great President.

The meeting was adjourned at 6:45 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Leslie A. Morris

Recording Secretary

